Scott County Board of Adjustment

November 18, 2009
1st Floor Board Room Administrative Center
Members Present:
Dittmer, Jenkins, Vollbeer
Members Absent:
Hittle, Scheibe
Staff Present: 

Huey, Kelly
Others Present: 
Board of Supervisor members, Gallin, Liske, Minard, Sunderbruch
1. Call to order. Chairman Dittmer called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. 
2.   Minutes – Vollbeer made a motion to approve the July 22, 2009 minutes. Jenkins seconded the motion.  All Ayes (3-0) 
3.   Public Hearing-Special Use Permit-Richard Cunningham, Section 28, Blue Grass Township
Dittmer read the public notice and asked for staff’s review.  Huey showed the air photos of the property pointing out the location of the property in relation to paved roads and explaining the request to allow a commercial kennel that would be capable of housing 40 dogs.   Huey showed site photos of the property pointing out the existing buildings used for the current concrete construction business approved with a Home Industry Permit. The County Engineer, said Huey, stated he questions whether this is an appropriate location for this use as it could be expected to generate considerable traffic considering the access road, 90th Avenue, is a gravel road. Huey explained that the applicant has only recently said that if the commercial kennel is approved the concrete business will be moved to another location.

Dittmer asked if the applicant would like to speak.  Richard Cunningham addressed the Board saying the existing construction business would be moving to a location within Davenport. Cunningham said with the moving of the construction business, the traffic would be considerably less and would not exist of heavy trucks that current come to the property.  Cunningham explained the proposed construction of the kennel that would minimize noise.
Dittmer asked if anyone from the public wished to speak. Greg Kanakares, 15358 90th Avenue, addressed the Board with his concerns regarding dust, traffic, nuisance ordinance, dog waste getting into the Duck Creek watershed.  Kanakares said he would like to know what recommendations the DNR and Soil Conservation have for this proposal.
Dittmer asked for staff’s recommendation.  Huey said that while the location of the proposed kennel would be well screened the primary concern is the distance to a paved road.  Therefore, said Huey, staff recommends that the Special Use Permit to allow a commercial kennel be denied due to the negative impact on the adjacent county road and the character of the neighborhood and therefore would not comply with the spirit and intent of the Zoning Ordinance, the Development Plan and the adopted Land Use Policies.

Dittmer asked if the applicant would like to respond.  Cunningham said the average stay at the kennel would be 5 days, and the noise will not be a problem between the proposed concrete walls and the privacy fence.  No waste will leave the property as a separate septic will be installed. Cunningham said the state will also require licensing and inspections.
Board discussion took place on location, traffic and conditions to be placed on the Special Use Permit should it be approved.
Vollbeer made a motion approve the Special Use Permit to allow a Commercial Dog Kennel with the conditions that: 1). The operation must comply with all state regulations and proper disposal of animal waste; 2). The Construction business be moved prior to the start of the kennel business; 3). The boarded dogs not allowed in the outdoor runs between the hours of 10 P.M. and 7 A.M.; 4). The Special Use Permit be reviewed one year after the issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy if deemed necessary by staff.  Jenkins seconded the motion.

Vote:  All Ayes (3-0)

4.   Annual Meeting with the Board of Supervisors
Vice Chairman Sunderbruch addressed the Board and thanked them for the work they do and   making all of the Supervisor’s job easier by the diligence the Board puts into every request.  Dittmer thanked the Supervisors for their kind words and encouragement.

With no new business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 4:50 P.M.
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